


MAGIRT Executive Board 
Sunday, Jan. 10, 2016
Room 157C, Boston Convention and Exhibition Center
American Library Association Midwinter Meeting, Boston, MA

[bookmark: OLE_LINK1][bookmark: OLE_LINK2]In Attendance:  Beth Cox (Chair), Louise Ratliff (Vice Chair), Tami Morse (Secretary), Susan Moore (Treasurer), Paige Andrew (Past Chair); David Brackus, Nancy Kandoian, Maggie Long, Raquel Lynn, Carol McAuliffe, Hallie Pritchett,  Wangyal Shawa, Mike Smith, Tim Utter

Absent:  Baxter Andrews, Jessica Clemons, Mia Costa, Carolyn Kadri, Nicole Kong, Angela Lee, Sandy Schiefer, Iris Taylor, Anne Zald

Call to Order: A quorum was not present.
Approval of Minutes
Due to the lack of a quorum, the minutes of the Oct. 5 and Dec. 7 meetings could not be approved.  Tami will ask for another email vote.
Officer Reports
Chair (Beth) – 
Deadlines for Annual Conference – The hard deadline for submitting information for meetings at the Orlando Annual Conference is March 1.  Beth asked all officers and group leaders to think about whether and when you will be meeting in Orlando and what setup and audiovisual equipment you will need.  We may have already missed the deadline for submitting programs, but we don’t necessarily need to go through the formal ALA procedure.

Round Table Coordinating Assembly Meeting – Beth and Paige attended as representatives of MAGIRT.  There are Round Tables that are growing significantly, and one, the Federal and Armed Forces Libraries Round Table that is considering disbanding.  The main issue discussed is getting new members and getting them involved.  MAGIRT’s Chair Trio has been making efforts to talk to people one-on-one and in group meetings, and this has been effective.  Financially, most Round Tables are in the black.  Three Divisions and eleven Round Tables have increased membership.  The Past President and Treasurer of ALA came to speak to the RTCA about the current initiative, “Libraries Transform,” and suggested some talking points for this initiative.  More information about this initiative can be found at http://www.ala.org/transforminglibraries/

Vice Chair (Louise) – 
Social events – We had a well-attended and interesting tour of the Leventhal Map Center at the Boston Public Library at this conference, including a map of Champlain’s expeditions in America which was stolen by Smiley and recovered recently.  Louise is working to develop a field trip in Orlando for Annual, and will be sending out an email to the MAGIRT list for suggestions.  Carol McAuliffe will make inquiries, and we could check base line to see what we did in 2004, the last time ALA Annual was held in Orlando.  Other suggestions included seeing if Disney has a library or collection focused on maps or land use planning, and checking to see if there are possibilities near the University of Central Florida, where our preconference will be held.

Emerging Leaders project – On Friday Paige and Louise met with the 4-person ALA Emerging Leaders (EL) team which is working on an archiving project for MAGIRT. The team members are:  Craig Boman, Harriet Wintermute, Melissa Stoner and Chelcie Rowell.   We reviewed the scope of the project, determined our methods for communication, and decided on the tools that we will use:  Google Groups and Google Drive for email and document storage, and Trello for project management.  Craig will set up the Google environment, and Harriet will launch a Trello board.  The team met again on Saturday and set up the online environment and the project management.  As work progresses, Louise will serve as EL Member Guide and primary contact person for MAGIRT, and our group will work with members of the MAGIRT executive board in various phases of the project.  The team will send Louise a progress report prior to each MAGIRT EB meeting so that she can report on progress.  The final outcome of the project will be a presentation at ALA Annual in Orlando, and a formal ALA poster session with the other Emerging Leaders and their projects.  This project could be good publicity for the ALAIR and for archiving in ALA, and one suggestion was to make a presentation at the Round Table Coordinating Assembly to promote archiving Round Table documents.

Secretary (Tami) – No report

Treasurer (Susan) – 
FY17 budget draft – We have not received September budget reports due to issues at ALA; the actuals for FY 2015 are from the August report.  Susan presented a revised budget.  Only a few line items had significant changes from the previous draft.  One was the line item for bank charges, which we don’t control.  The other changes were in the line items for transportation and lodging/meals; we had discussed sending a MAGIRT Board member to a non-ALA event, and Susan added to these line items to cover that.  We spent more than usual on meal functions in 2015 because it was an anniversary year, and because of the higher expenses at the Las Vegas conference.  Some minor corrections were suggested, but no vote was taken because of the lack of a quorum.

Past Chair (Paige)
Candidates for offices – Open offices for 2016-2017 are Vice Chair/Chair Elect, Secretary, and Assistant Treasurer.   Coming into this conference we had one candidate each for Vice Chair and Secretary and are looking for a candidate for Assistant Treasurer.  The deadline to fill out the biographical information form that ALA requires is Jan. 28.  We also have openings for the chairs of the Online Presence Oversight Committee and the Publications Committee.  Joy Suh has volunteered to head the GIS Discussion Group, and Iris Taylor will continue as the leader of the Cartographic Resources Cataloging Interest Group.

Honors Award – We have had no nominations for the Honors Award as of this meeting.  We usually close the nominations process by the end of the calendar year, but we are making an exception this year in hopes of getting one or more late nominations.  We will need to close the process at some point, though, so the people involved have time to prepare for Annual.

ALA Membership Promotion Task Force meeting – Paige and Louise attended the meeting for this task force.  There were 20-25 attendees, mostly from Round Tables but there were three representatives from Divisions.  Most Divisions and some Round Tables have set up a “Unit 101” program where they share basic information about what the unit does (e.g., ALCTS 101.)  These are sometimes presented as a webinar.  Paige and Louise also learned that ALA has a direct targeted email marketing system called Informz.  MAGIRT may want to pursue some of the ideas raised in this meeting, such as creating a “MAGIRT 101” program and using Informz to market our programs.

Old Business
Depository Library Council meeting – Hallie Pritchett is the Chair of the Depository Library Council, and she and Carol McAuliffe made a presentation at the DLC meeting in October, titled, “Mapping the Nation and Beyond: Maps from the Federal Government.”   The issue of concern is that many Federal cartographic resources are no longer published in print, and those that are superseded by electronic versions may not be retained by FDLP libraries.  The Government Printing Office would like to know which libraries are retaining paper maps; these libraries are prospective partners in the Federal Information Preservation Network.  Carol discussed the Guide to U.S. Map Resources and MAGIRT’s plan to update it to an online format.  This work could give GPO the information they need about where paper maps are being retained, and they might be able to give some support to the project.  GPO had intended to add some questions to this year’s biennial survey of depository libraries concerning maps and map retention, but due to the structure of the survey this was not possible.  Hallie and Carol will write up a proposal based on their discussions at the Council meeting, and present it to interested parties for approval.


[bookmark: _GoBack]New Business
Wording of the criteria for the Honors Award – The current wording of the criteria for the Honors Award is, “The MAGIRT Honors Award is presented in recognition of outstanding achievement and major contributions to map and geospatial librarianship and to the Round Table.”  A concern was raised about the phrase “and to the Round Table,” which implies that the honoree must have made contributions to the Round Table, as well as to the profession.  The question was also raised: can someone win twice?  In the past, we have made the award to people who were not members of the Round Table and this seemed unfair to some, but is that something we want to reconsider – honoring contributions to the profession regardless of membership in MAGIRT?  Do we want to add language to specify that the award can be given to the same person once every five years, for example?  A good discussion ensued.  The attendees at this meeting were leaning toward limiting the award to MAGIRT members.  It was suggested that we consider giving the award to a previous awardee only if they have made significant contributions since they last received the award.  It was also suggested that we could create more than one award, perhaps a special award given on an occasional basis.  The Nominating Committee will draft a revision to the criteria and present it to the Board at Annual.

Core Competencies document – Anne Zald, Chair of the Education Committee, has pointed out that our document, Map, GIS, and Cataloging/Metadata Librarian Core Competencies, adopted at the ALA level as an official core competency, was finalized in 2008.  The Education Committee has other big projects on their plate, so should we consider creating an Executive Board-level task force to revise it?  The Board agreed that this would be a good idea, and the suggestion was made that the task force could have subgroups work on sections related to specific areas of the profession.  It would also be worthwhile to discuss core competencies in committee meetings.  Beth will write up a brief description of what we want to do and submit it to the membership, asking for volunteers.

Discussion Items
Beth received an email from Jim Neal, University Librarian emeritus at Columbia University and candidate for ALA President, asking to engage with the membership of the Round Table and learn about our interests and concerns.  He spoke at the RTCA meeting as well.  Beth will forward the email to the MAGIRT list, ask for anything the members of MAGIRT would like to pass on, and forward our comments to Mr. Neal.

Committee Updates
Bylaws & Governing Documents Committee and Nominations & Awards Committee (Paige) – Report made earlier in the meeting.

Cataloging & Classification Committee (Carolyn) – Paige reported for Carolyn: there were 18-20 attendees at the committee meeting this morning.  Min reported on CC:DA and the Library of Congress Geography and Map Division.  The Librarian of Congress stepped down last fall, and the current interim is a law librarian.  LC’s budget appropriation was up slightly from last year, so they are planning to fill at least some of their 30+ cataloger vacancies, and they have hired two new catalogers, one with Persian language expertise and another with expertise in Japanese.  Students are building a new platform to interactively index large map sets and series.  They’ve started a new blog.  The new edition of the LC Map Cataloging Manual will be available on line in the next two to three months.  Nancy made a report on DCRM(C).  Jay Weitz made a presentation on cataloging with OCLC’s Duplicate Detection and Resolution software in mind; a large number of map records have been incorrectly merged, so Carolyn asked Jay to talk to the Committee about this.  Creating differing edition statements is one way to prevent that from happening.  Beth will post the slides from the presentation on the LibGuide and the Scheduler.  Susan reported on the cataloging best practices document that has been in process; it was going to go online last fall, but Susan is waiting until the new Connect platform is running before posting it.

Education Committee (Anne) – Beth reported for Anne: the Education Committee had a small number of attendees but a lively discussion.  A major area of concern is the lack of webinars for this year.  Two people have committed to giving webinars, but their projects will not be ready to present on until the Fall.  Anne is looking for ideas for topics she can take to people as suggestions.  Anne might talk to OPOC, Membership and Marketing, or other committees to see if they have topics; she might consider a webinar on core competencies.  Maria Gorbanova and Tim Furlow updated the committee on their project to do outreach to student chapters at library schools.

GeoTech Committee (Nicole) – Wangyal reported for Nicole:  The GeoTech Committee met yesterday, and 26 people attended.  Attendees introduced themselves and talked about projects, particularly metadata projects, going on at their institutions.  Wangyal organized the meeting around themes.  One theme was infrastructure, and a discussion of the many different tools the attendees are using.  Another theme was digital humanities; they are mostly interested in data visualization, and tend to use GIS but not “core” GIS, so their approach is much different from that of GIS developers.  Academics tend to teach courses using ArcGIS but utilize open source tools for research.  GIS software was another theme.  Tom talked about PolicyMap and particular datasets he has licensed.  There is an interest in syllabi from courses using GIS – not just library courses but also from other departments.  The Education Committee has started a list on our LibGuide of library schools with GIS classes.  

Membership and Marketing (Mia) – No report.

Online Presence (Jessica) – No report.

Publications (Sandy) – No report.

CaMMS/MAGIRT Cartographic Resources Cataloging Interest Group (Iris) – Beth reported for Iris: Marc McGee presented an overview of the cartographic portion of the Linked Data for Production (LD4P) project; Ryan Mattke discussed the CIC Geospatial Data Discovery Project (CIC GDDP); Iris and Tammy Wong demonstrated Library of Congress’ BIBFRAME editor, which they are using as participants in LC’s BIBFRAME pilot project.

GIS Discussion Group (Angie) – No report.

Map Collection Management Discussion Group (Carol) – The Discussion Group had around 20 attendees at their meeting.  Nancy Kandoian talked about an NEH grant-funded project at the New York Public Library to catalog and digitize maps of America before 1900.  This led to a discussion of NYPL’s crowdsourcing activities.  Other cartographic crowdsourcing projects are active now.  Maine State Library has digitized their Appalachian Trail maps along with historical commentary about the maps.  They will be talking to some of the Appalachian Trail societies and recording oral histories about the trail.  They discussed DPLA and libraries signing up as service hubs; maps are not well represented at this time, but this area is growing.  Ryan talked about the CIC Geospatial Data Discovery Project based on GeoBlacklight.  They also talked about collecting and managing faculty and student data; Patrick mentioned GeoNetwork is working on OGP technology support hosting services and consulting services.  They discussed digital humanities and how that is affecting library services, including data visualization.  Anne asked about weeding print materials owned by many different libraries, especially the USGS topo maps, which led back to a discussion of the Guide to U.S. Map Resources.
Announcements
The Program Planning Committee is meeting at 4:30, at the Westin Waterfront; they will be discussing a workshop on maps and genealogy for 2017, among other things.

Louise related some information from Nancy Kandoian, who reported from the ACRL Rare Books and Manuscripts Section: the draft of DCRM(C) has been through several rounds of reviews and comments.  Once changes are made based on these reviews, the Bibliographic Standards Committee will review the revised version and vote on accepting it.  The next step will be to make prepublication editorial decisions (things like cover design etc.)  The published version may be out in February.  Lots of people are interested, so it may be good to have a webinar introducing the tool – Beth will talk to Anne about it.  Nancy’s full report is appended to these minutes.

Hallie reported as our GODORT:  GODORT is talking about reorganizing their structure.  They currently have over 100 positions that need to be filled, which constitutes about 17% of their membership.  They will convene a task force to examine their current organizational structure.  Hallie received comments that they like the way MAGIRT does things, in particular, our program planning and how we do sponsorship-in-name-only with other groups.
Kathy Rankin submitted her WAML liaison report via email, which is appended to these minutes.

Adjournment
Next Executive Board meeting date:  February 3, 2016, via Zoom.

Appendix: Liaison Reports
Western Association of Map Libraries (WAML) Liason Report – Submitted by Kathy Rankin, via email: WAML’s 2015 meeting was held on September 23-25th at the Esri Corporate Headquarters in Redlands, California.  On the 23rd there was a workshop on building and sharing historical map collections online.  There was a presentation on the same topic by Aileen Buckley of Esri, who also led the workshop.  Other presentations covered topics such as the Esri spatial data library, findings and proposals from the California statewide map digitization meeting, an introduction to ArcGIS open data, using open data and ArcGIS.com in a freshman environmental studies course, the challenges and discoveries of processing maps in railway collections, updating fire insurance maps, making and sharing web maps, creating and using spatial bibliographies in ArcGIS, generating vector features from scanned historical maps using image enhancement and remote sensing techniques in a GIS, GIS at Stanford, and introducing the Living Atlas of the World.  There were also lightning talks and tours of the Esri Library as well as a tour of the Lincoln Memorial Shrine and of the A.K. Smiley Library.

The new WAML officers are president, Chris Thiry, vice-president/president-elect, Kim Duarte, and Melissa Lamont is still treasurer and Chrissy Klenke stayed on as secretary.

The positions of Membership and Subscription Managers have been combined, and that position is called Community Manager.  Greg Armento is the Community Manager. The Hospitality and Rules Committee has been dissolved, and the Publicity and Website Committees have been merged.  Digitizing the WAML publications is being discussed.  There is a members only section of the IB website where member can make comments on articles.  Pages from the WAML website work on various devices. WAML did two webinars in conjunction with MAGIRT this year and plans to do three to four next year.  

A time and place has not been announced for the 2016 WAML meeting, but it may be held at Stanford so that people can see the new room for the David Rumsey Collection.  A future meeting may be held at UT Austin.

Respectfully submitted,
Kathy Rankin, WAML Liaison

ACRL Rare Books and Manuscripts Section (RBMS) Liaison Report – Submitted by Nancy Kandoian, via email: Since early December, the text of Descriptive Cataloging of Rare Materials (Cartographic) (DCRMC) has been undergoing its final review, by the Bibliographic Standards Committee of the Rare Books and Manuscripts Section.  As always, you can see the editorial group’s responses to the review comments at our wiki, http://dcrmc.pbworks.com/. 

A few members of the DCRMC editorial committee will be conducting a workshop on using DCRMC at the RBMS 2016 annual conference in Coral Gables, Florida, just prior to ALA Annual in Orlando.  Watch for more detailed announcements at http://www.preconference15.rbms.info/events/rbms-2016-coral-gables-fl/.  Todd Fell of Yale, Randy Brandt of UC-Berkeley, and yours truly of NYPL will be working to put this workshop together.  It was scheduled with the confidence that our manual will be published by then.

RBMS and MAGIRT have a new liaison: Margaret Gamm, Special Collections Acquisitions and Collection Management Librarian at the University of Iowa.  She will be reporting on MAGIRT activities at the RBMS Information Exchange, which is usually held late Sunday afternoon at both the Annual and Midwinter meetings of ALA.  She will also be reporting to MAGIRT on RBMS activities of interest to us at the MAGIRT board meetings at each ALA, or via the MAGIRT board meeting minutes.  For the time being, I will continue to report to MAGIRT CCC on the cataloging-related issues of RBMS (their Bibliographic Standards Committee).

Nancy Kandoian
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